
Farewells 
KELVIN GRIVELL | PRINCIPAL 

Dear Encounter Families 

Each year at this time there are 

students who leave Encounter for 

a range of reasons, with some 

relocating outside of the area and 

others who make the decision for 

more complex reasons. Amongst 

these, in recent days there were 

almost fifty Year 12 students who, as 

the Class of 2023, left our College 

family. Some of them had been at 

Encounter for fifteen years, making 

their departure even more significant. 

Each year we also farewell a number of staff who are seeking 

opportunities elsewhere and, of course, they leave with our 

blessing. In this public forum it would be remiss of me not to briefly 

focus on the significant contribution Penny McKenzie has made as 

Head of Middle & Senior School for the past ten years. As the first 

person in this role and as the individual most responsible for 

leading and overseeing curriculum, culture, a strong team and 

standards across Year 7-12, Penny has been simply outstanding.  

Having mentored Penny almost fifteen years ago I never imagined 

our paths would cross as colleagues, so to reflect on the last 

decade is now an immense blessing. I consider her a friend, an 

ally, a gift to me and to our College, and she departs with a 

legacy that is profound.  

For those of you whose children have benefited from Penny’s 

leadership, I do hope you’ll find an opportunity to thank her in the 

coming days. I wish Penny God’s richest blessings as she prepares 

to continue her service in Lutheran schools at Concordia College. 

 Well done, good and faithful servant.  

 It’s been a fun ride, Pen.  − Kelvin 
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TERM 4 | WEEK 7 

Monday 27 November 

◼ Year 11 Exams 

◼ Year 6 Aquatics Excursion 

Tuesday 28 November 

◼ Year 10 Exams (until 01/12) 

Wednesday 29 November 

◼ Year 6 Small Business Markets 

◼ Early Learning 2024 Information 

Evening, 5.00pm 

Thursday 30 November 

◼ Foundation Transition Day 

◼ Early Learning Transition Day 

Friday 1 December 

◼ Casual Day: Christmas Theme 

◼ Year 10 Australian Business Week 

◼ Year 10 & 11 Awards Ceremony, 

10.45am (Kondole) 

◼ A Christmas Encounter, 2.00pm 

 

TERM 4 | WEEK 8 

Monday 4 December 

◼ Year 10 Australian Business Week 

(until 04/12) 

Tuesday 5 December 

◼ Year 6 Japanese Excursion 

Wednesday 6 December 

◼ Year 1-6 Transition Day 

◼ Early Learning Graduation and 

Christmas Party, 2.30pm 

Thursday 7 December 

◼ EL - Year 7 Transition Day 

More at: www.encounter.sa.edu.au/calendar 



DEVOTION 

We travelled further to Karumba, along the 

Savannah Way to Port Douglas, up to 

Cooktown and down the east coast.  We 

enjoyed Cobbold Gorge, Innot Hot Springs, the 

Atherton Tablelands and so many beautiful 

waterfalls and natural rainforests. Cairns, 

Innisfail, Paronella Park, the Daintree and of 

course our Great Barrier Reef. Australia truly is a 

beautiful country, we were amazed at how 

rivers were dry on the surface, but only a 

couple of metres down and they were flowing, 

we were amazed at the lava tubes at Undara, 

the history of time etched into stone (the Poems 

at Coober Pedy) and the complex nature of 

the ecosystems in those dryer regions. We learnt 

about the gold rush era and the opal mining 

and how very harsh those living conditions were 

at that time. 

Whilst we pray for peace and calm in other 

parts of our world, I thank God for our beautiful 

landscapes, how amazing is Australia and the 

beautiful country we have to explore and 

enjoy, the natural beauty and wonders and I 

thank God for our ability to relish in His creation.  

Tyna  

  

  

 

The Blessings of Creation 
TYNA NEWMAN | BUSINESS MANAGER    

In Term 3 I had the blessing of Long Service 

Leave with my family as we packed up the 

caravan and commenced our journey north.  

We departed on 10th July and headed to the 

Red Centre, stopping at Uluru, Kings Canyon, 

Standley Chasm, Simpson’s Gap to name a few.  

I found myself in awe of the most beautiful 

colours of the outback, the sunsets, waterholes, 

walking trails. The natural beauty, the wildlife and 

the cultural history was amazing. We enjoyed 

many walks, hiking trails, and we did a sunset 

helicopter ride over Uluru and Kata Tjuta, we also 

enjoyed a sunset camel ride.  I found myself 

reflecting on the creation of all these beautiful 

places, the formation and complexity of each 

and how over time things have changed for 

example our now desert places in the outback 

were once an inland sea, how blessed we were 

to be experiencing them. 

“In the beginning God created the heavens and 

earth”.  Genesis 1:1 – 1:31 informs us how God 

undertook the creation of heaven and earth 

and seemingly a simple explanation, however as 

we know our earth is something far much more 

complicated, with the delicate balance of all 

things, but how lucky are we to have such 

beautiful places to explore, even back home 

here on the Fleurieu Peninsula. 



STAFF NEWS 

  

  

 

INTRODUCING... Nicola Harlow  
Hi, my name is Nicola Harlow and I am the 

Education Administration Officer at Encounter. 

The favourite thing about my job is the 

interactions I have with students, parents, 

teachers, staff, volunteers and anyone else that 

may walk through the Front Office door or walk 

past my desk. 

What were you doing before coming to 

Encounter? Before I came to Encounter, I was 

living and working in the city at a recruitment 

agency where I specialised in HR recruitment 

across Adelaide.   

What drew you to Encounter Lutheran College? 

Having spent a year up in Adelaide, I felt it was 

time to come back to the South Coast, and I 

knew that Encounter was a really special place 

to be from all of the amazing conversations I was 

having with people in the community. I also 

knew quite a few staff that worked here, so it 

was a really easy decision for me.  

What were your first impressions of Encounter 

Lutheran College? My first impressions of 

Encounter were amazing. I immediately felt a 

sense of belonging and felt very valued. Having 

a supporting and caring workplace is so 

important, and it was evident from the very 

beginning that Encounter was the perfect place 

for me to be.  

Describe yourself in three words:   

I like to think of myself as organised, kind and 

thoughtful.  

What are you most passionate about? 

Something that I am really passionate about is 

sport! Throughout school I always loved PE and 

was nominated as House Captain in Year 11 and 

12. I then studied Sports Management at UniSA 

where I was fortunate enough to work with the 

Special Olympics and Netball SA through 

placements. I love playing Netball and 

Volleyball, and enjoy watching AFL, Netball, 

Cricket and most recently the Soccer (Go 

Matildas!).  

What do you do for fun or relaxation?  

Recently, I’ve been loving my afternoon walks 

along the beach and spending time with family 

and friends.  

What is your favourite place that you have ever 

lived or visited and why? Middleton has been my 

favourite place to live. I love being close to the 

beach, and growing up in a small community 

has been nice over the years and given me 

really great memories.  

What is your greatest accomplishment? 

My greatest accomplishment so far has been 

finishing Uni. I graduated with two Business 

degrees and at the same time completed a 

year-long HR traineeship in Local Government. 

Staff News 

Congratulations to Matthew Branton, ICT 

Support Officer who has just graduated from 

Maxima with a Certificate IV in Information 

Technology. Well done, Matt! 



MIDDLE & SENIOR SCHOOL NEWS 

 

 

Goodbye 
PENNY MCKENZIE | HEAD OF MIDDLE & SENIOR SCHOOL 

As I write this, my final newsletter article at 

Encounter Lutheran College, I am overwhelmed 

with emotion. There is a sense of finality as my 

tenure draws to a close, and I’m finding it hard to 

articulate what the College and its community 

means to me.  

Professionally, it is very easy to say that serving the 

Encounter community has been the highlight of my 

professional life so far. Together with an amazing 

team, we have created and grown a College that 

stands firm in our endeavour to “look like school, 

feel like home”. Encounter is a place where each 

individual student is valued and loved, and they 

are celebrated for their uniqueness.  

When I arrived at Encounter, we commenced 

Year 10 for the first time (in 2014 with 17 students). 

From there the College has grown to a point where 

we have tripled streamed from Year 7 and have 

waiting lists across many year levels. But the beauty 

of the Encounter community is that we are not 

about numbers. Our full focus is on ensuring that we 

meet the needs of our learners and their families. 

Yes, we have incredible buildings and 

infrastructure, we have amazing teachers and 

support staff, but the reality is that the thing that 

makes any community so special is the people. 

You can have all the ‘things’ in the world, but 

people and relationships are the key to 

community.  

My personal reflection, as I begin to move into a 

new workplace, is how very fortunate I have been 

to be a part of an amazing team over the last 10 

years at Encounter Lutheran College.  

I will miss most the connections with students and 

families. Many people comment that working with 

teenagers sounds terrible, but the reality is far from 

the truth. Young people bring energy, enthusiasm, 

wit, and engagement. When I think of the 

highlights in my time here, I immediately think of the 

times together on camps, in nature, sharing food, 

laughs, stories and time. It’s the connections we 

make that are the highlights of our time in schools. 

As I look to move on, I know that the College is in 

great hands. The leadership team, along with the 

teaching and support staff are incredible and 

they continue to have a focus on ensuring that 

Encounter retains its unique and special culture. 

There is something very special about the 

Encounter community that I don’t believe can be 

captured in words.  

I look forward to seeing it continue to thrive from 

afar. 

I’m so very grateful for the opportunity Kelvin gave 

me 10 years ago when he appointed me to serve 

in the role. My gratitude extends to the wider 

College community for their support during my 

tenure. Last of all, I am so very grateful for the 

opportunities I’ve had and the memories I’ve 

made at Encounter Lutheran College. I will cherish 

them forever. 

Penny 
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Thank you 

Special thanks to Heath & Co Certified Organic Wines for their support of our 

Class of 2023 Gratitude Dinner. 

Find out more about Heath & Co wines at www.heathandco.com.au or on 

Facebook at www.facebook.com/heathandco.vineyard 

Class of 2023 Gratitude Dinner 
On Thursday 16th November, the Year 12 cohort 

celebrated their final College event along with 

family, staff and special guests at the 2023 

Gratitude Dinner. The night was an opportunity 

for the College to express our gratitude to the 

students and families for entrusting their 

education to Encounter Lutheran College. We 

honoured the students who have worked 

diligently in developing their unique gifts and 

talents across the curriculum. We are thrilled to 

offer our congratulations to the following award 

winners for 2023: 

Year 12 Award Winners 

English  ................................................... Tom Barnett  

Music Explorations  ..................... Madison Cannell  

Business Innovation  ................. Caitlyn Chapman  

Mathematical Methods  ........................... Lila Dale  

Physics  ........................................................ Lila Dale  

Chemistry  ................................................... Lila Dale  

Research Project  ....................................... Lila Dale  

Biology  .......................................... Tristan Domoney  

Design, Technology and Engineering: Materials 

Solutions  ................................................ Rylee Hann  

Psychology  ....................................... Olivia Hooper  

Design, Technology and Engineering: 

Photography  ..................................... Olivia Hooper  

Specialist Mathematics  ................. Luke Humphris  

Legal Studies  ................... Hamish Jackson-Dutton  

Japanese Continuers  ........................Oliver Jarrett  

English Literary Studies  ..................... Thomas John  

Modern History  .................................. Thomas John  

Visual Art .................................................. Esther Lee  

General Mathematics  ..................... Ebony Meeks  

Essential English  ................................. William Weiss  

Food and Hospitality  ........................ William Weiss   

Essential Mathematics ...................... William Weiss  

The College is also honoured to announce the 

following sponsored awards for 2023: 

Lutheran Women of SA Encouragement Award .. 

 ............................................................. Ebony Meeks 

See Optometry Science Award for academic 

achievement in the area of STEM ........... Lila Dale 

ADF Future Innovators Award .................. Lila Dale 

ADF Long Tan Youth Leadership & Teamwork 

Award .................................................. Ebony Meeks 

Rotary Club Service to Environment Award:

 ............................................................. Olivia Hooper 

Lions Club of Victor Harbor Citizenship Awards: 

 ..................................... Lila Dale and Jamie Baxter 

Mayo Community Service Award ..... Tristan Domoney 

Principal’s Award .................................. Rylee Hann 

Principal’s Award ............................... William Weiss 
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Year 7 Pasta Extravaganza! 
SARAH ZADOW | YEAR 7 TEACHER 

Year 7 students brought the heat to the kitchen 

during our Food Tech classes in Week 5 as they 

embarked on a journey into the world of pasta! 

Students made Spaghetti Bolognese, 

Carbonara, or Vegetarian Pasta. They 

showcased their ability to multitask and display 

their kitchen skills. Teamwork, precision, and 

enthusiasm were shown as they whipped up 

these delectable pasta dishes. 

The verdict? Success! Each dish was a 

masterpiece of taste, kudos to our budding 

chefs in Year 7 for turning a simple pasta dish 

into a symphony of flavours.  

ACC Basketball 2023 
TROY WEGENER | BASKETBALL PROGRAM COORDINATOR 

On the 25th of November the Specialist 

Basketball Program at Encounter Lutheran 

College will be sending two Basketball Teams 

(U20 Men D3, and U20 Women D2) to the Gold 

Coast to compete in this year’s Australian School 

Championship.  

U20 Men 

Jamie Baxter 

Oscar Eldridge 

Matawai Scarvelis 

Malakai Smith 

Otis Althorp 

Daniel Sue 

Ryley Bastalec 

Cody Drury 

James Bland 

U20 Women 

Hallie Round 

Lily Baxter 

Heidi Zadow 

Jade Manuel (JJ) 

Tiani-Rose Jamieson 

Jordyn Tuesley 

Ruby Stockley 

Maddie Dinh 

Lily Milosevic 

The tournament is played over the course of the 

week and brings together more than 1,500 

students from across Australia. This will be the 

College’s first appearance at the Tournament 

since 2019, due to COVID restrictions.  

Keep up-to-date with fixtures, scores, and 

statistics online at https://

websites.mygameday.app/assoc_page.cgi?c=0

-8979-0-618371-0&a=COMPS&seasonID=6030160. 

Updates will also be available via the following 

dedicated Facebook Group: 

www.facebook.com/groups/encounterasc2023 

Thanks in advance to our head coaches, Ryan 

Byrne and Rachel Grant, for their amazing 

investment of time and energy with our playing 

groups. 

https://websites.mygameday.app/assoc_page.cgi?c=0-8979-0-618371-0&a=COMPS&seasonID=6030160
https://websites.mygameday.app/assoc_page.cgi?c=0-8979-0-618371-0&a=COMPS&seasonID=6030160
https://websites.mygameday.app/assoc_page.cgi?c=0-8979-0-618371-0&a=COMPS&seasonID=6030160
https://www.facebook.com/groups/encounterasc2023
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Indigenous Naming of Block 69 

WURAR RUWI  
(Land of the Red Gum) 

In 2019, Encounter Lutheran College purchased 69 acres of 

land, directly to the north of our property, bordering Adelaide 

and Waterport Roads and extending to the main roundabout 

into Victor Harbor. While we've affectionately referred to it as 

"Block 69" over this time, this parcel of land has become a 

special place for our College community as we commenced 

revegetating it, and have learnt more about the special 

significance that it has to our Aboriginal Elders. 

Recently Encounter Lutheran College consulted with MIPAAC 

(Miwi Inyeri Pelepi Ambi Aboriginal Corporation), who 

deliberated with the Elders and linguists of our community to 

decide on a name for this block of land, to create a name 

that would accurately represent its environment.  

On Wednesday 22 November, Encounter Lutheran College, 

together with the MIPAAC, gave Block 69 its new name. 

That name is Wurar Ruwi (Land of the Red Gum).  

To honour this, we had a ceremony to acknowledge 

Ngarrindjeri as the original occupants and custodians of the 

land; to recognise the immense privilege that comes with 

this as well as create a new respectful bond between our 

cultures so we can walk together into the future. 

During the ceremony we heard from some of our Aboriginal 

students, College leaders, linguist Maryanne Gale who 

explained the naming process, together with leaders and 

elders of the Ngarrindjeri community. Special thanks to Cedric 

Varcoe for MCing the ceremony and to all the Elders, Nunga 

community members, staff and students who attended and 

performed. We thank them for their collaboration and 

entrusting us with the knowledge of this Ruwi. 

As custodians of this special country, we will continue to 

plant, nurture and revegetate. We will have outdoor 

learning, Bush Kindy and experiential opportunities. Our 2023 

Student Leaders and incoming 2024 Student Leaders 

marked the occasion with tree plantings and were invited to 

join our special guests for a smoking ceremony and lunch. 

Understanding and utilising indigenous language is integral 

to reconciliation and the hope for a shared future.  
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2024 Student Leaders 

At our Term 4 Opening Shine we had the honour 

of presenting the Student Leadership badges to 

our incoming College Captains and Student 

Leaders for 2024.  

Congratulations to the following students: 

 

COLLEGE CAPTAINS 

◼ Senior College Captains − Valentina Plisko 

and Tyler McCreanor 

◼ Senior Leadership Team − Molly Doon, Eve 

McLachlan and Anna Keiper-Bament 

◼ Junior School Captains − William Hambour 

and Sophie Clapp  

HOUSE CAPTAINS 

Coorong House 

◼ Senior School − Karly Wood and Drew 

Thomasson-Mather 

◼ Junior School − Hugh McIntosh and Evie Mack 

 Granite House 

◼ Senior School − Otis Althorp and Evie French 

◼ Junior School − Annie Kairl and Lexi De Koning  

Rosetta House 

◼ Senior School − Alexis Bruce and Amy Turley 

◼ Junior School −Caleb Ashby and Olivia 

Hutchinson  

Yilki House 

◼ Senior School −Angus Bruce and Tiani-Rose 

Jamieson 

◼ Junior School −Juda Graetz and Summer 

Newman 
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Sustainable School Shop 
SECOND-HAND UNIFORM TRADING 

We are delighted to inform you of the College’s 

new initiative to provide parents with the ability 

to trade these second-hand items via the 

Sustainable School Shop website: 

www.sustainableschoolshop.com.au  

The College is providing this service to our 

community; when registering on the Sustainable 

School Shop you need to nominate Encounter 

Lutheran College to receive your subscription. 

All enquiries should be directed to the 

Sustainable School Shop on: 0438 743 444 or 

help is also available through ‘Contact Us’ on 

their website at 

www.sustainableschoolshop.com.au. 

For easy reference, the Sustainable School Shop 

links are also listed on our College Shop website 

at: www.encounter.sa.edu.au/college-shop 

FROM THE PARENT HANDBOOK 

Lost Property 

Un-named items found around the College will 

be placed into the Lost Property basket which is 

located at Student Services. If your child has lost 

something, please remember to come and 

check this basked at the Front Office. 

College Uniform Transition Period 

A reminder to all families that at the end of this year, 

the following Middle and Senior School uniform items 

will be discontinued and will not be part of the 

College Uniform in 2024: 

◼ Boys Blue Shirt (has now been replaced with a 

new Boys White Shirt) 

◼ Girls Blue Shirt (has now been replaced by a new 

Girls White Shirt) 

◼ Girls Red Check Dress (has now been replaced by 

a new Girls Dress) 

At Encounter we aim to model and support 

sustainable choices. One small part we can play is in 

the reusing and repurposing of clothing.  

With the College adopting these new uniform items 

and as the transition period comes to an end, we are 

offering to collect some of your ‘older style’ uniform 

items (blue shirts, dresses etc) and repurpose them 

into such things as wax wraps, with the help of 

students and under the guidance of Mrs Reid.  

If you were wondering what to do with all of your old 

uniform items since they can no longer be re-sold, we 

invite you to drop them off at the College Shop for 

Mrs Barnett or Mrs Reid to Collect. 

http://www.sustainableschoolshop.com.au
http://www.sustainableschoolshop.com.au
https://www.encounter.sa.edu.au/college-shop/
https://www.encounter.sa.edu.au/product/boys-shirt/
https://www.encounter.sa.edu.au/product/girls-shirt/
https://www.encounter.sa.edu.au/product/girls-dress/




  

  

 

COMING EVENTS 

End of Year Key Dates 

Friday 1st December  

◼ Year 10 & 11 Awards Ceremony, 10.45am 

◼ A Christmas Encounter (Junior School 

Concert), 2.00pm 

◼ Casual Day—Christmas theme 

Thursday 7th December 

◼ Foundation to Year 7 Transition Day  

Friday 8th December 

◼ Middle School Awards & Year 6 Transition 

Ceremony, 9.00am 

◼ Year 6 Graduation & Morning Tea, 9.45am 

◼ Closing Shine, 2.30pm 

◼ Last Day of Term, Dismissal at 3.15pm 

◼ Encounter Hoops Classic, 4.00pm 

Encounter Hoops Classic 

The 7th Annual Encounter Hoops Classic returns 

on Friday 8th December from 4.00pm until 

8.00pm in the Kondole which sees Staff and Old 

Scholars form teams and play against each 

other for the prestigious Hoops Classic Cup.  

The Encounter Hoops Classics is a Basketball 

event held each year to celebrate the strong 

basketball history at Encounter and to welcome 

back some old scholars!  

If you're an Old Scholar and would like to join the 

game, contact Sam Dunbar at 

sam.dunbar@encounter.sa.edu.au  

Early Learning Date Claimers 

Wednesday 29th November  

◼ Early Learning Information night  

for new families in 2024. 

Wednesday 6th December 

◼ Early Learning Graduation & End of Year 

Party 

Friday 15th December   

◼ Early Learning Last Day  

Early Learning Enrolments 2024 

If you are intending to enrol your child in Early 

Learning, now is this time as we are finalising 

bookings for next year and transition visits have 

been scheduled for later this term. Please 

contact claire.mckenzie@encounter.sa.edu.au 

to enrol.  

A Parent Information Night is being held for new 

families on Wednesday 29th November from 

5.00pm-6.00pm.  

Library Returns 

A reminder that all library books are to be 

returned by the end of this week (Friday 24th 

November). 
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EQUESTRIAN ACHIEVEMENTS 

Bria Hastings, Year 8 

Winding up a busy showjumping season, Bria 

Hastings and her horse Hush competed at the 

Equestrian South Australia Jumping 

Championships held at Mt Pleasant on 10-12 

November.  After some exciting competition 

the pair placed first in each of 3 rounds, taking 

out the 75cm Series Championship.  

Well done Bria! 

Mrs Kris Hancock 

Congratulations also to 

our very own Mrs Kris 

Hancock who was the 

Medium AOR Champion 

at The Country Classic 

dressage comp in 

Naracoorte held at the 

end of last term!  

Well done, Mrs Hancock! 

Ella-Rose Evans, Year 8 

As seen in a previous newsletter, Ella-Rose Evans 

and her horse, Little Black Suzie, qualified for the 

National Interschool Championships that were 

run at Werribee Equestrian Park in Victoria near 

the end of last term. This involved towing the 

horses for nearly 9 hours and competing over a 

five day period. After the Opening Ceremony 

on the Friday, Saturday saw Ella-Rose doing her 

dressage test for the Combined Training and a 

Pas de Deux with another student from a 

different school. In the latter, the gained a 

score of 80% and only missed coming 1st by 

0.5%. After the showjumping phase for the 

Combined Training on Sunday, Ella-Rose 

finished in 4th place on her dressage score after 

a clear round. She also did two Novice level 

dressage tests on the Sunday finishing mid-field. 

On the Monday, Ella-Rose and Suzie competed 

in two Preliminary dressage tests finishing mid-

field in these too. On Tuesday they stayed for 

the Closing Ceremony and then drove the 9 

hours back home. 

We congratulate Ella-Rose on Suzie for 

representing us so wonderfully over the whole 

competition and finishing with some very 

pleasing results. 
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A fun, family friendly church for all 
ages valuing hospitality, creativity 

and celebration. 

3.30pm-5.30pm with meal provided at the 
Lutheran Church Centre, 21a Adelaide Road 

For further info: 08 8552 5380 or 
messychurch@victorlutheran.org  

Follow us at: www.facebook.com/
victorharbormessychurch 




